SHNA TRANSPORTATION COMMITTEE MINUTES
AUGUST 9, 2010

Transportation Committee members present:  Shary Bisgard, Andy Bowman, Jackie Csedo, Herman Felstehausen, Liz Freitick, Carol Glaser, Delores Haak, Edith First, Bill Fitzpatrick, Faith Fitzpatrick, Michael Kienitz, Mary Lindquist, Barbara Lomperski, Sally Miley, Ruth Munz, Mike Paul, Kurt Paradise, Michael Speidel, Jeff Turner, Bill Whisenant, Dick Zastrow and Matthew Zastrow

Also present:  Alderman Mark Clear, Mike Bakalars, KL Engineering consultant, Glen Yoerger, city engineering staff, and Tim Sobota, Metro Transit.

Minutes:  The minutes of July 12, 2010 were approved as written.

Discussion of postponing University Avenue reconstruction to 2012:  Alderman Mark Clear said postponing the reconstruction was discussed at the last city staff meeting and that delaying the project is neutral in terms of funding. Reasons for delay include the following:  

· Paperwork and decision-making have been more complicated than was expected.

· A delay will give the city and county a chance to work out local cost sharing issues.

Glen Yoerger said there are four possible historic properties that must be reviewed to determine if they are eligible for the National Historic Registry and if they will be affected adversely by the road construction. This review typically takes about three months.  The properties include a residence at 1705 Hickory Drive at the corner of Hickory and University Avenue, the Erdman office building and the Merrill Springs motel (both of which have demolition permits pending with the city), and possibly the historic park district on the south side of University Avenue between Spring Harbor Drive and Craig Avenue.  Mike Bakalars said making the determinations on these properties would not be completed with enough time left to complete the environmental document, design study report and final plans and specifications by November 1.  If the plans are not completed by November 1, construction would be delayed until after May 2011, thereby leaving not enough time to complete the project during the 2011 construction season.

Mike Bakalars said the revised schedule will likely be as follows:

· Plans completed by August 2011

· Bids let in December 2011

· Begin construction as soon as the ground has thawed in 2012

· Off-road utility work (telephone lines, etc) worked on during the 2011 construction season with minimal disruption to traffic.

Aligning Spring Harbor Drive with Craig Avenue:  There was discussion at the August 8 SHNA board meeting about the possibility of land taken from Spring Harbor Park for a roadway in order to align Spring Harbor Drive with Craig Avenue.  The city staff draft showed Spring Harbor Road being placed very near to the basketball court and playground and the destruction of a number of large trees in the park.  

Sally Miley, SHNA president, said the board passed a resolution at its August 8 meeting stating its lack of support for the realignment of Spring Harbor Drive as a solution to the Craig Avenue issue.  She said the park is the centerpiece of the neighborhood and discussing this issue further would be very divisive to the neighborhood.  Sally said the board realizes there is a problem with the current reconstruction plans for University Avenue which will not allow drivers in the approximately 560 housing units served by Craig Avenue and Norman Way to make left-hand turns onto University Avenue from Craig Avenue.  As part of the board’s resolution, it asked the city to look for another solution.

Since the Transportation Committee had not previously seen the staff Spring Harbor Drive intersection concepts 1 and 2, Bill Fitzpatrick passed copies around the table to the committee members attending the meeting.

Mike Bakalars said that motor vehicles will be able to turn left at the west leg of the Norman Way intersection.   They will be testing the ability of delivery trucks and buses to safely make u-turns on University Avenue.  

Mike said that because Craig Avenue is not a signalized intersection, it is not safe to allow left turns onto University Avenue.  Instead, vehicles which wish to go west on University Avenue will need to make a right turn, and then a u-turn on University Avenue. He said the first opportunity to make a u-turn has been moved to the half-way point between Spring Harbor Drive and Flambeau Road, closer and more convenient to Craig Avenue. 

It was suggested a traffic signal be installed at Norman Way. Mike Bakalars suggested the committee consult with Scott Langer, city traffic engineer, since traffic engineering determines where traffic signals are located.

Madison Metro:  Tim Sobota, Metro transit planner, was present at the meeting.  Tim said he is part of the staff on the University Avenue reconstruction project team.  He said the level of service in our neighborhood is related to the level of funding that the City of Middleton provides to Metro Transit. Our neighborhood has weekday peak hour service frequencies of every fifteen minutes, but only once an hour during mid-days and evenings (Routes 70-74).  On weekends and Holidays, Route 8 operates once an hour from downtown Madison via Old Middleton Road, Capital Avenue and University Avenue.  Route 78 also operates once an hour along University Avenue between the West Transfer Point and Middleton - but is only funded by the City of Middleton for service on Saturdays (not Sundays or holidays).  Future service expansions in our neighborhood would likely continue to be related to funding levels from the City of Middleton, but creation of a Regional Transit Authority and a dedicated funding source could change that dynamic and lead to added service. 

Regarding the placement of bus shelters as part of the University Avenue reconstruction, Tim said shelters are inadvisable for installation on the north side of University Avenue since the majority of the bus riders wait for the bus on the south side, to head towards downtown Madison.  Metro will look at the current bus stops and determine if they should remain and whether added bus shelters or other passenger amenities are warranted.  Staff will review the current locations and make sure they are rebuilt to ADA-accessible standards by having a boarding surface installed in the terrace between the curb and sidewalk.  He said bus shelters have to fit in publicly controlled right of way, without blocking sidewalk access, typically the terrace area between the curb and sidewalk.  The current stop locations near Brennan’s and the Erdman Center would not appear to have available right of way space for installing shelters.

Regarding bus stop cut-outs, staff will review the available right of way space and include a pull-out space for stopped buses where possible.  There is no room for a bus cut-out in front of Brennan's, although that bus stop zone may shift to west of the intersection to avoid blocking traffic past the stoplight.  The stop zone opposite Flambeau Road by Motorcycle Performance and Midas may also lack a cut-out due to numerous driveway aprons.

Metro Transit anticipates maintaining transit service along the corridor during construction.  Trips may experience delays, and stop zones may close or shift on a temporary basis due to adjacent construction activities, but no detours would be planned except due to actual street closures impacting bus routing (paving for example might require a limited closure of Capital Avenue at University, preventing Route 8 from turning at this intersection).

Pedestrian Safety:  Herman Felstehausen described several urban highway design studies aimed at improving pedestrian safety at street crossings. He said research indicates that strategically placed bollards, landscape features, light poles, and surface paint help to create a feeling of safety while defining where pedestrians should stand while waiting to cross or when stopped on the middle island.  Well-positioned elevated features define boundary and space for both pedestrians and drivers as they approach street crossings.  Crosswalk paint and paving should also stand out at all busy urban crossings. City engineers are looking into ways to do this.  Many cities already require enhanced standards at all school crossings.  Herman will be glad to work with city engineering and the neighborhood on these issues.
Future Meetings:  The committee agreed it would like to meet every other month.  One issue it would like discussed at a future meeting are the traffic projections up to 2030. 

Since reconstruction will not now occur until 2012, there will be more time to spend on resolving stormwater issues.  Alderman Mark Clear will arrange a meeting for interested members of the committee with the relevant city staff.

In addition, a meeting will be scheduled in October to discuss traffic flow patterns on the south side of University Avenue, including Craig Avenue, Norman Way, Capital Avenue and Heim Avenue, with Alderman Mark Clear and city traffic engineer Scott Langer. 

Minutes written by Shary Bisgard, Transportation Committee Chair)
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